Minutes

Tamper Resistant Prescription Pad Committee

June 11, 2009

Chair: Terry Pepper, Deputy Principal Assistant-Not present
Members Present:  Dave Dryden, Pat Carroll-Grant, Bruce DiVincenzo, Bill Waggaman, Dave Dryden, Nitin Rao, Lisa Schieffer and Jen Caras (minutes)

Welcome and introductions.  

Purpose of the Meeting:

To satisfy requirements established under Senate Bill 321 of the 144th General Assembly which requires the Secretary of the Department of Safety and Homeland Security to form a committee to develop a statewide standardized prescription form with specific criteria to eliminate or significantly reduce prescription fraud and develop a request for a proposal that shall contain any adopted format approved by the committee.

Goal:

Decide what it is the committee wants in a tamper proof prescription pad and also to decide what the regulations should be. 
Presentation by King Medical Systems 

King Medical Systems has been around for 25 years.  Their company does mostly security prescription pads. Paul Keely, owner of King Medical System goes over the security features available as follows:
Features used to Prevent Duplication

Void pantograph-If you photocopy a script, “void” will appear. Every state that has a requirement uses this feature.  The only problem with the void feature is when you fax a prescription to a pharmacy; it will appear void, even though it is a legitimate prescription.  Other than that, this feature works well.

Revere Rx-Instead of the prescription being printed in the ink color used on the pad, the prescription will actually shows as a white image. You can defeat the void pantograph by photocopying it at a very light setting.  It works the way the light reflects on the photocopy.  If you have the reverse RX, it still appears.  This is a free feature.
Security Back print-Print “Security Script” across the back of the prescription sheet diagonally. It’s a very inexpensive feature to implement.

Watermarking-Several states use this feature. It can be very expensive because it’s something required at the paper manufacturer.

Micro printing-This is a great, easy feature to implement, but impossible to enforce though, because it’s writing things in a very small font, which King’s printer can do easily, but Laser printers and ink jets printers can’t do.  So the problem is the print is so small and the detail is so fine, it’s hard for even the trained human eye to see it.  If you know what you are looking for it’s easy to find, but educating pharmacists or physicians is not going to happen and it has never stopped anyone from copying one. 

Coin Reactive ink-This feature is used in checks, but very expensive. If you rub the ink it changes colors.  It’s difficult to enforce because all ink changes colors if you rub it hard enough. Coin Reactive ink is designed so that it changes to a specific color. 

Features to avoid Prevent Erasure or Modification
Solid or patterned colored background-Easy and inexpensive.  If someone tries to erase it, it’s obvious.  People will use chemical washes to get rid of the black ink, but if you use a color background or pattern, it makes it more difficult.
Quantity check boxes-Physicians can do this on their own, but in addition there would be preprinted ranges to be checked off (i.e. 1-25, 26-50, etc.).  This is a free feature.

Limit the number of RX’s per script-This feature is a really good idea. Many states limit it to one. The biggest areas of fraud are people adding scripts, adding drugs that weren’t originally written. This feature will limit the number of scripts per prescription.
Quantity border & fill & refill border & fill-When folks are writing out a script where the doc isn’t handwriting it, the software vendor should always put a border around it before and after so, it makes it difficult to change the quality. (i.e. ****25****)
Chemical reactive paper-This feature is expensive, but if produced in large quantities, it’s not that expensive.  The prescription will stain and obviously showed tampered with if any chemicals are used or if script is erased.

Paper toner fuser-This feature is a way for folks that use laser printers to do their scripts, special fuser that goes into a laser printer with a special toner that makes the toner hard to change.  It attaches it to the paper harder than regular toner does.  The problem is nobody is going to use it, because it requires the physician to buy a special printer just for doing scripts and most of them aren’t going to do it.

Safety paper with a color pattern-Safety paper is another feature created during the manufacturing of the paper process, so can be expensive and it is difficult for everyone to agree on a color.
Features to Prevent use of counterfeits

List security features-One of the features that is the easiest thing and also free.  King will print the features on the back of the prescription pad.
Form batch numbers-This feature will print a batch number on the pads.
Serial numbering-Another easy, inexpensive feature.  This feature helps physicians to know when somebody has stolen one of their security blanks.  

Bar coding-This feature is inexpensive, but pharmacists would be required to run it through a scanner.  Most retail operations use scanners for the barcodes on their products, so they could use it for prescriptions as well. Hardware is fairly cheap. 
Heat sensing imprint-If you put your thumb on the script and rub it, the RX in red will disappear.  After a little while, the color comes back.  This feature is relatively inexpensive.  
Fluorescent fibers/ink-This feature is required to do during the manufacturing process so it can be expensive.  Also you would need a black light to see it and that is something most pharmacists don’t have lying around.  
Thermochromic ink-This feature is widely used and used in checks.  The ink is really expensive, but because you use very little of it in a script, it doesn’t effect the price of the script. The biggest problem is, on a muggy day, it would change colors.  

Next meeting:
The next meeting will be held July 2, 2009, 9:00-12:00 at DSHS, Office of the Secretary, 655 S. Bay Road, Suite 5N, Dover, DE 19901.  If you are unable to attend, or have any questions, please contact Terry Pepper at 302-744-2680 or terry.pepper@state.de.us
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